46 – Henry Danforth in Hist. of Sanborton

210

HISTORY OF SANBORNTON.

- 15. Eunice, m. Walker (?), of Warner (though which of the two latter was the wife of either, is uncertain).
- 16. Susan, m. William Ash, of Andover, settling near the Pond, in what is now Franklin.
- 17. Moses [8], m. Mehitable Stevens, of Northfield; served in the Revolutionary war, and lived and d. in Northfield. He was a noted driver of oxen, "always appearing with a goad stick"; and the "stealing of his remains," by certain vicious young medical students, immediately after his burial, occasioned great excitement through all this community. His children were:
- 18. Moses, who m. Danforth, of Canterbury; lived, till quite recently, in Northfield and vicinity, and res'd. (1878) in East Concord.
 - 19. Phinemas, settled in Cauterbury; farmer and shoemaker.
- 20. EZERIEL, lived in Northfield, near his brother [18]. Besides four daughters:
 - 21, 22, 23, 24. JANE. ELIZA (see [34]). SUSAN. NANCY.
- 25. EZEKIEL [11], was also in the Revolution, by an early enlistment, and was killed in the Canadian campaign (probably at Bemis's Heights). His widow was remaining a pensioner in this vicinity (Northfield) as late as 1845, at the age of 97; but soon after rem. to West Plymouth, and there d., ae. 100, with her only son:
 - 26. EZEKIEL.
- 27. Henry [12]. His name appears ("Danford") among the "N. H. State troops of 1780, age 17," and even before this he had seen desperate service with Whitcomb's Rangers (see List of Soldiers). He m. Betsey Hancock, of Northfield, and lived chiefly in that part of N. which is now Franklin Falls; d. Feb. 27, 1830, ac. 67; and when 24 years after, at the death of his wife, his remains were disinterred for reburial, in the Hodgdon cemetery, the ball of which he used to complain was found embedded in his collar-bone! It first "hit the guard of his gun" (as he always claimed), while fighting in a Revolutionary battle, and hence was found "grazed, flattened, and nearly half worn off." She d. Oct. 24, 1854, ac. 88. Children:
 - 28. BETSEY, b. 1784 (?), d., unm., in Franklin, Dec. 11, 1864, ac. 80.
- 29. JANE (Jenny), m. Robert Page, of Andover, farmer, and d. in Frank-lin. Eleven children.
 - 30. Martha, b. May 22, 1791, in Sanbornton; m. Mark Chase (see).
- 31. HENRY, b. 1794; was brought up by Esq. Parker, in Franklin (Salisbury Village); went to New Orleans, after serving his time; there m.; but has not been heard from since 1818.
- 32. POLLY (Mary), b. 1796; m., 1st, Samuel Ash; m., 2d, James Mitchel, of Andover; m., 3d, Jonathan Frost. Children: 1. John (Ash), res. in the west part of Northfield. 2. Betsey, now with her mother in Franklin.

211

47 – Mehitable Danforth in Hist. of Sanborton

GENEALOGIES. - DANIELL.

- 33. Dolly (Dorothy), b. 1799; m. John Burdeen (?), of Canterbury. Children (that lived): -1. Russell (Burdeen), now of Canterbury. 2. Osgood, an engineer on the B., C. & M. R. R.
- 34. John, b. 1802; m. Eliza Danforth [22]; was a farmer and teamster in Northfield; rem. to Concord about 1866, and there d., 1868. She d. 1870 (?). Child (besides three others deceased):—1. Elizabeth (oldest), m. —— Milliken, of Concord, and there lives, having buried her husband and two children.
- MEHITABLE, b. Nov. 20, 1804; m. Jonathan Kezar, of Northfield, who was a cooper near Franklin Falls; a member of the Christian Church, and d. July 20, 1871, ac. 77. She still res. in F., where all her children were born (three pairs of twins): -1. Reuben (Kezar), b. June 23, 1826; was three years a soldier; a farmer in West Franklin (1878); m, 1st, Mary Jane Merrill, of Andover; m., 2d, Mary Blanchard. Seven children (two 1st wife), all living (1878); two youngest, twins. 2, 3. Betsey and Lydia, b. June 26, 1828. The former in. Joseph Webster, of West Franklin, painter and joiner; no children. The second m., 1st, Samuel Sanborn, of Salisbury, farmer; m., 2d, Nathaniel Danforth, son of [19]; now res. in Boscawen. Three children (1st husband), of whom: -- I. Warren (Sanborn), now of Boscawen. 4. John (Kezar), b. Dec. 30, 1831; a workman in paper-mill No. 3, Franklin Falls; m. Mary Hanaford, dau. of Alfred, of Tilton. Two children, daughters. 5. Nancy, b. April 16, 1833; res. in Lowell; an employé; unm. 6. Jesse, b. March 11, 1835; was a Union soldier three years in the N. H. 8th Regiment; a farmer; res. with his mother, Franklin Falls, unm. 7. David, b. Aug. 7, 1837; m. Mary Buswell, of Concord, Aug. 6, 1862; a laborer at Tilton Village (Bridge), where also she is a milliner (1878). Children: - I. Irena Isabel, b. July 3, d. Oct. 9, 1863, ac. 3 mos. II. Cora Bell, b. Jan. 18, 1865, at the Bridge. 8, 9. Jacob and William, b. Sept. 30, 1839. J., d. Sept. 26, 1869, unm., at Franklin Falls, ac 30. W., known in the N. H. 16th Regiment of nine months' men as William H. (Keyser); m. Mary Jane Webster, of West Boscawen; was taken sick at New Orleans, La.; returned as far as Concord, and there d., Aug. 29, 1863, in his 24th year. She d. 1865, leaving a sou: -- I. William Joseph, b. April 11, 1862; now (1878) with his grandmother, 10, 11. Mary and Martha, b. June 24, 1842. [10] m. Orris Webster, of Webster, farmer, brother of Mary J. [9.] Seven children, four sons; one deceased. [11] d. Aug., 1842, ae. 2 mos.

THE DANIELL FAMILY.

As to the spelling of the name, "Daniell" occurs twenty-six times in the English "Encyclopædia of Heraldry," "Daniel" five times, and "Daniels" once. "There may be families, however, whose ancestors brought the name 'Daniels' from the old country." The first orthography has always prevailed in this Franklin family, which is of very respectable Puritan origin, finding, as its first ancestor, in this country:

1. Robert Daniell, probably from England, a grantee of five lots in Watertown, Mass., previous to 1636. His 1st wife, Elizabeth, d. Oct. 6, 1643. He rem. to Cambridge in 1651, there m., 2d, Reana

48 – Reuben Kezar in Hist. of Salisbury

REVOLUTIONARY HISTORY.

255

A LIST OF THE TRAINING SOLDIERS OF THE TOWN OF SALISBURY, DRAWN MAY 27TH, 1776.

Sergt. Jacob Cochran, Sergt. William Preston, Sergt. Ananiah Bohonon, Sergt. Phineas Bean, Richard Purmont, Cutting Stevens, David Pettengill, Nath'l Marston, Ezekiel Lunt, Stephen Cross, Beni'n Basford, Reuben Kezar, Daniel Felch, John Brown, Edward Eastman, Daniel Sewell, Benj'n Eastman, John Sanborn. Ebenr. Clifford, George Bagley, James Johnson, Daniel Uran, [of Concord,] Leonard Judkins, Stephen Webster, Philip Flanders, Ephraim Colby, David Hall,

Jeremiah Webster. Shubael Greeley, John Bean, Jonathan Fifield, Abraham Fifield, Joseph Fifield, Abel Elkins, Jonathan Cram, Moses Woodman, Moses Silley, Philip Mitchell, William Bagley, Job Heath, Ephraim Heath, Benj'n Howard, William Eastman, Reuben Greely, Jeremiah Eastman, Benj'n Greeley, Jun., John Challis, Moses Sawyer, Jacob Garland, Edward Fifield, Reuben Hoit, William Searle,

Jacob Bohonon, William Webster, John Jemson, Gideon Dow, Nathan Greeley, Philip Lufkin, Joseph Meloon, Eben'r Tucker, Jacob Tucker, Jonathan Foster, Beniah Bean, Edward Scribner, Benj'n Scribner, Iddo Scribner, Obediah Peters Fifield, Abel Tandey, John Fifield, Joseph French, Moses Elkins, John Collins Gale, Nath'l Huntoon, Daniel Huntoon, John Rowe, Jacob True,

The following soldiers are raw in the Publick service, (May 27, 1776)1

Joseph Basford, John Bagley, Philip Huntoon, Sam'l Loveren, Wells Burbank,

Reuben Hoit, Jun'r, Ebenezer Scribner, Simeon Sanborn, James Basford, Jonathan Huntoon,

Joseph Loveren, Rowell Colby, Israel Webster,

Our next enlistment for 1776 was for the relief of the northern army. In Capt. Osgood's company, of Concord, we find the name of Capt. John Webster, of Salisbury, as his Lieutenant; also the name of Edmund Sawyer as private in his company. The regiment was commanded by Col. Moody Bedel. The record of this regiment was not fortunate.

Upon the evacuation of Boston by the British, part of their army soon after invaded New York. Another portion, command-

49 – Reuben Keyser in Hist. of Salisbury 259-260

REVOLUTIONARY HISTORY. 259 SALISBURY'S ROLL AT BENNINGTON. We here present the roster of Capt. Ebenezer Webster's company, which fought in the battle of Bennington, on the 16th of August, 1777: We first give the name of Adjutant Edward Evans, as one of the staff officers of Col. Stickney's regiment. He was the schoolmaster of Salisbury at that time. Capt. Ebenezer Webster, Salisbury, commanding the com-Lieut. William Emery, of Andover, excused by reason of sickness. Lieut. Robert Smith, Salisbury. Lieut. Andrew Bohonon, Salisbury. Ensign William Pope, Hillsborough. 1st Sergt. John Hoyt, Warner. 2d Sergt. Paschal Pressey, Warner. 3d Sergt. Robert Gould, Hillsborough. 4th Sergt. Abraham Fifield, Salisbury. 1st Corporal, William Booth, Hillsborough. 2d Corporal, Paul S. Manton, Andover. 3d Corporal, Samuel Lovering, Salisbury. 4th Corporal, Joshua Morse, Salisbury. Drummer, John Sanborn, Salisbury. Fifer, Jonathan Foster, Salisbury. John Fifield, Salisbury. Eld. Benj. Huntoon, Salisbury. Joseph Fifield, William Searle, Edward Fifield, Richard Purmont, Jona. Fifield, Iddo Scribner, Jacob Bohonon, Benj. Scribner, Wm. Calef, Peter Severance, Edmund Sawyer, Rowell Colby, Joseph Fellows, Andover. Abel Elkins, Salisbury. Eben. Tilton, James Johnson, Thomas Sleeper, Jacob Garland, Nath. Burwash, Geo. Bagley, Tedediah Sleeper, Moses Welsh, Philip Mitchell, Dan'l Brocklebank, " Wm. Morey, Matthew Pettengill, " Reuben Kezar, Canterbury. Edward Eastman, " John C. Gale, Salisbury. John McNiei, Hillsborough. Jacob True, Wm. Simons, John Jemson, Asa Dresser, Robt. Barber, James Gibson, Sam'l Preston, Jos. Tucker, Moses Elkins, Solo. Andrews, John Smith. Dan'l Shepard, Canterbury. Wm. Newton, Abner Watkins, Warner. Israel Webster, Francis Davis, David Pettengill, " John Palmer.

50 – Jacob Hancock & Dorothy Colbey 1746

New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947				
Name:	Jacob Hancock			
Marriage Date:	1746			
Clerk's Location:	Plainsfield, Sullivan, New Hampshire			
Spouse Name:	Dorothy Coleby			

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947* [database online]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Marriage Records 1637–1947." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2011. "New Hampshire Statewide Marriage Records 1637–1947," database, FamilySearch, 2009. New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records. "Marriage Records." New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records and Health Statistics, Concord.

51 – Jacob Hancock gravesite

Abstract of Graves of Revolutionary	<u>Patriots</u>
Name:	Jacob Hancock
Cemetery:	Hodgdon Cem
Location:	Northfield NH 34

Source Information: Hatcher, Patricia Law. *Abstract of Graves of Revolutionary Patriots* [database online]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1999. Original data: Hatcher, Patricia Law. *Abstract of Graves of Revolutionary Patriots.Vol. 1-4.* Dallas, TX, USA: Pioneer Heritage Press, 1987.

52 – Dorothy Colbey birth 1730

New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904		
Name:	Dorothy Colby	
Birth Date:	5 Jan 1730	
Birth Place:	Chester, Rockingham, New Hampshire, United States	
Parent's Names:	Enoch & Abial Colby	

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904*[database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Birth Records, early to 1900." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009. New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics. "Index to births, early to 1900." New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Births and Christenings, 1714-1904." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

53 – Jacob & Joseph Hancock in the Hist. of Canterbury

52	HISTORY OF CANT	TERBU	RY.			
David Foster			1767	1769	1770	1771
Jonathan Foster			1101	1769	1770	1771
Samuel French				1709		1771
Daniel Gale	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •				1770	1771
William Gault			1707	1700	1770	1771
George Graham		1704	1767	1769	1770	1771
Moses Gerrish		1764		1700	-	
Samuel Gerrish				1769	1770	1771
Stophen Comich			1707	1769	1770	
Stephen Gerrish			1767	1769	1770	1771
James Gibson John Gibson			1767	1769	1770	1771
Daniel Giles			1767	1769	1770	1771
Daniel Giles						1771
John Singelear Gibson		1704			1770	
Israel Glines		1764	1707	****		
James Glines		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
John Glines	1762	1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Joseph Glines			1767	1769	1770	1771
Nathaniel Glines		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Richard Glines			1767	1769	1770	1771
William Glines, Jr		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
William Glines, 3d					1770	1771
Alexander Gordon					1770	1771
Jonathan Guile					1770	
Ephraim Hacket		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Ezra Hacket		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Hezekiah Hacket		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Jeremiah Hacket		1764	1767	1769	1770	****
John Haight		1.01	2.0.	1100	1110	1771
Thomas Haight						1771
Jacob Hancock			1767	1769	1770	1771
Joseph Hancock	1762	1764	1767	1769	1770	
William Hancock		1104	1101	1109		1771
William Hare				1700	1770	1771
James Head	1769	1704		1769	1770	
James Head, Jr	1702	1764	1707	1769	1770	1771
Moses Head	1700	1764	1767	1769		
Moses Head		1764	-	1769	1770	
Benjamin Heath		1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Caleb Heath	1762	1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Ezekiel Heath				1769		
James Heath	1762	1764			A STATE OF THE STA	
Jonathan Heath	1762	1764	1767	1769	1770	1771
Joshua Heath	1762	1764				
John Holden				1769	1770	1771
John Hoyt			1767	1769	1770	
Zachariah Hunnetord		1764	1767	1769	1770	
Peter Huntoon					1770	1771
Dudley Hutchinson				1769	21.07	1771
Elisha Hutchinson			1767	1769	1770	1771
Jonathan Hutchinson.			1767	1769	1770	1771
Richard Jackson				2.00	4.10	****
Benjamin Johnson				1769	1770	1771
Josiah Judkins	****			1769	1770	
George Keasor		1764	1767	1769		1771
William Kenniston 1	1769	1101	1101	1109	1770	1771
Josiah Kentfield ¹	1789	1764				
Ebenezer Kimball		1104			1770	1001
John Knox					1770	1771
COMM ANNOA						1771

¹ History of Sanbornton gives them as settlers of that town in 1768.

54 – Hancocks in the Hist. of Canterbury

GROWTH	of '	THE	TOW	N.				65
William Glines	75 1	776 776	1777 1777	1778 1778	1779 1779	1780 1780	1785 1785	1790
.William Glines, 3d1774 17	75							1790
John Glover								
Lieut. Jeremiah Hackett1774 17	75 1	776	1777	1778	1779	1780	1785	1790 1790
Widow Sarah Hackett Dr. John Hall							1785	
Obadiah Hall							1785	
Joseph Ham							1785	1790
John Ham	775 1	776	1777	1778	1779	1780	1785	1130
No salina III-iman						1100		
Dishard Haines 17	775	1776	1777	1778	1779	1780	1785	1790
Samuel Haines	775	1776	1777	1778	1779	1.00	1785	1790
Stonbon Haines						1780		
Walter Haines1774		1776	1777	1778	1779	1780		
George Hancock	775	1776	1111	11.0	1779	1780		
Jacob Hancock1774								
Abigail Hancock				1778				
Dorothy Hancock 17	775		10.1		1770	1780		
Elizabeth Hancock						1780		
Martha Hancock						1780		
Mary Hancock Judith Hancock					1779	1780		
William Hancock	775	1776	1777	1778	1779	1780		
Peter Hunniford			1777	1778	1779	1100		
James Hardy						1780		
Stephen Hardy Robert Hastings			1777	1778	1770	1780	61 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	
Robert Hastings			1111	11110	1110	1100	1785	,
Peter HastingsBarnes Hazeltine				1778				
William Hazeltine					1779	1780	1785	1790
William Hazeltine	775	1776	1777	1778	1779	1780	1785	1790
O 1 1 TT 11 1774 1	111	. / / .		11110	1 1 1 27	1100	1.00	1790
								1790
— Jonathan Heath	115	11110	1 1666	1778		1.00	10	2.00
Reuben Heath			1	2			1785	1790
Widow Sarah Hicks			1777	7 1778	3	1780)	
Miles Hodgdon						50		1790
Elizabeth Holden					1779	,		
	1775	1776	1777	7 1779	1770	1780	178	5 1790
Abner Hoyt			111	11110	, 1,,,	, 1.00		1790
Abner Hoyt, Jr	775	1776	1777	7 1778	3		178	
John Ingalls								5 1790
Moses Ingalls						1700	178	5
Joseph Jackson						1780	179	5 1790
Moses Jackson							178	
Patience Jackson								5 1790
Samuel Jackson	1775	1776	6 177	7 1778	3 1779	1780		
John Johnson								1790
Benjamin Jones								5 1790
- David Keniston	17/00/5				177	9 178	2	
William Keniston	1775	177	6 177	7 177	0 1//	3 119	178	5
John Kent							210	1790
John Kent, Jr								on section of the

135

55 – Hancocks in Revolution from Canterbury

ROSTER OF ENLISTMENTS FROM CANTERBURY.

1775, that each and every of those men hereafter mentioned shall be allowed by the said town of Canterbury the sum of three shillings lawful money per month: 1

"Capt. Jeremiah Clough, Nathaniel Dearborn, Daniel Randall, Sergt. Jonathan Heath, John Dearborn, Simon Sanborn, Sergt. Charles Glidden, William Forrest Jr., James Sherburne, Sergt. Joseph Clough, William Forrest 3d, Doct. Josiah Chase, Samuel Haines, Jonathan Foster, David Blanchard, Robert Forrest, Obadiah Clough, Jeremiah Gibson, John Curry, William Glines 3d, Ebenezer Chandler, James Gibson, Humphrey Colby, Enoch Gibson, Shubael Dearborn, Masten Morrill, Simeon Robinson.

"The following is a list of the men's names who went into the service to Cambridge for two months under the command of Capt. (James) Shepard in the year 1776, that each and every of those men hereafter mentioned shall be allowed by the said town of Canterbury the sum of three shillings lawful money per month: 2

"Capt. James Shepard, William Forrest 3d, Sergt. Benjamin Heath, William Miles, Jacob Hancock, Thomas Hoit, Benjamin Collins, Stephen Sutton, George Hancock, David Kenniston, Joseph Carr, Richard Blanchard, William Williams.

"The following being a list of the men's names who went from Winter Hill to Canada in the year 1776 for the term of twelve months under the command of Capt. (Jeremiah) Clough and Capt. (Joshua) Abbot, that each and every of those men hereafter mentioned shall be allowed by the said town of Canterbury the sum of seven shillings lawful money for said service.³

"Capt. Jeremiah Clough, Edmund Boynton, Joseph Moore, Lieut. Joseph Soper, James Gibson, Obadiah Davis, Lieut. Charles Glidden, John Holden, Ebenezer Chandler, Lieut. Jonathan Heath, Robert Forrest, John Curry, Doctor Josiah Chase, Joseph Hancock, Aaron Sargent, James Sherburne, Parker Cross, Jotham Young, Thomas Cross, Elkins Moore, Joseph Glines.

"If any person or persons who has been in the service with either of the aforementioned captains and is not herein named

These all served seven months and received a total of £28 7s.
 All served the full two months and the total allowed was £3 18s.

Fourteen served twelve months, one thirteen months, two fourteen months, one nine months and three eight months. Total received £84 14s.

56 - Nathaniel Hancock in Hist. of Canterbury p. 180

HANCOCK.

Jacob Hancock, pioneer settler in C., was of the third generation from Nathaniel Hancock. The latter was in Cambridge, Mass., as early as 1634. He d. about 1648. His widow, Joanna, was appointed administratrix of his estate in 1663. Their children were Mary, Sarah, Nathaniel, John, Elizabeth and Lydia.

NATHANIEL, the third child, and only son to reach mature age, was b. 18 Dec., 1638. He was a shoemaker, inherited the homestead, and d. 12 April, 1719. Admitted to the church 31 May, 1667; elected dea. 7 June, 1705; m. first, 8 March, 1664, Mary, dau. of Henry Prentice; m. second, 26 Dec., 1699, Sarah Green, who survived him. His children, all by the first wife, were Nathaniel, d. young, Mary, Sarah, Nathaniel, Abigail, d. young, John, Samuel, Abigail, Elizabeth, Ebenezer, Joseph and Solomon.

Nathaniel was the father of Jacob Hancock, the latter was b. early in the eighteenth century and was killed at the Battle of Bunker Hill. He had a long colonial war record, being a soldier in both King George's and the French and Indian wars. In the latter war he was captured and carried a prisoner to Can. He seems to have made his escape from Louisburg and made his way by Halifax to Boston.

- Jacobi Hancock settled in that part of C. that afterwards became Northfield, near the Merrimack River. He is found in the tax lists of the town as early as 1767. According to tradition he m. into the Kezer family at Hampstead, but no record has been found. The baptism of Dorothy, dau. of Jacob Hancock, was recorded 3 July, 1752. His children were: 1. George². 2. Joseph. 3. John. 4. Abigail who m. William Perkins.
 Kesiah, who m. Capt. John Clough. 6. Her twin sister, Azuba, m. Col. Morrill Shepard.
 Dorothy, who m. Charles Noyes.
- George: Hancock (Jacob:) b. 1749, and d. 1799; m. Sarah, dau. of William and Elizabeth (Hills) Williams who were early settlers on Bay Hill, Northfield. Sarah was b. 10 Feb., 1759; d. 14 Jan., 1860. Mr. Hancock built a house and resided on the farm, afterwards owned by Stephen Gerrish and later known as the Kelly Farm, in Franklin. He built the first saw and grist mill at what is now Tilton, and was making preparations to build another at Laconia when he d. He is buried in the Williams burying yard and his widow in the Franklin cemetery. Children: i. Sally, m. McCrillis. ii. Hannah, m. Thomas Symonds. iii. Elizabeth, m. Benjamin W. Knapp of Sanbornton. iv. Henrietta, d. at 16. v. Joseph. vi. George.
 vii. William. viii. John.

58 – Hancocks's service in Hist. of Northfield p. 72

the manger service in the upper part of the state.

George Hancock's name appears on Train Band List. He enlisted and expected to go but was not called for.

Joseph Hancock was a fifer in the Revolutionary army.

Jacob Hancock was from Hampstead and came with Captain Blanchard to Salisbury Fort on his way to Canada in the French and Indian War. He served under Captain Mooney, was taken prisoner and sent to Louisburg; returned by way of Halifax in 1758. He was killed at Bunker Hill.

Abraham Brown was a drummar in the owner three record and

INDIAN HISTORY.

249

It seems quite certain that his regiment arrived in April, 1755; he was not engaged in erecting a fort, but did spend about six weeks in preparing boats for transporting his troops and baggage up the river. This effort was found fruitless, and Gov. Wentworth ordered the troops to proceed through the Province to No. 4, (Charlestown) thence to Crown Point by the Albany route. The time of service of this regiment expired in October. The authorities of our State ordered the enlistment of a regiment of three hundred more men to take the place of Blanchard's regiment. They were mustered into service about the 20th of September, 1755, and were discharged at the end of three months.

In these regiments we find may of our pioneer settlers in this town, who while detained at the fort had opportunity to explore the surrounding territory. We find the names of Benja. Sanborn, Benj. Baker, Samuel Judkins, John Bean, Robert Smith, Tristram Sanborn, Andrew Bohonon, Henry and John Elkins, John Webster, Thomas Welch, Jacob Hancock, Nehemiah Heath, Ebenezer Johnson, Tristram Quimby, Samuel Lovering, Iddo Webster, Benj. Huntoon, B. Clifford, Edward Eastman, John Wadleigh, Jere. Quimby, John Fellows. Most of these men, then soldiers from the neighborhood of Kingston, soon after 1760 became permanent settlers in Salisbury.

In 1756, Col. Nath. Meserve raised a regiment for the Crown Point expedition, consisting of seven hundred men. Length of service from May to December that year.

In Col. Meserve's regiment, in addition to the names of men already mentioned, we find Jona. Fifield, John Smith, D. Gilman, Reuben Hoyt, Sam'l Fifield, John Ash, Sam'l Scribner, who had now returned from captivity, J. Blaisdell and Daniel Stevens. In Meserve's regiment, for eight months service in the Crown Point expedition for 1757, we find the following additional soldiers, who afterwards became permanent residents in Salisbury: J. Merrow, Joseph Webster, Benj. Pettengill, John Sanborn and Stephen Webster. A portion of this regiment suffered severely at the surrender of Fort William and Mary. It has been said that Philip Call was killed, or died, in this

59 - Hancocks in Hist, of Northfield

160

HISTORY OF NORTHFIELD.

Dimond of Concord. They resided at West Concord, where he d. April 26, 1889. She d. April 26, 1892.

OBADIAH JACKSON HALL. (See Physicians of N., with portrait.)

Fourth Generation.

(Children of John and Eliza Cofran Hall.)

HANNAH ELIZABETH HALL, b. at N. Sept. 3, 1827; d., Sept. 26, 1857; m., May 22, 1853, J. L. Barnard, and resided at Thornton. They had two children, Helen Eliza and Harry H.

LAURA J. HALL, b. at N. April 3, 1831; m. Charles F. Clark of Tilton and resided at the Hall home on the main road. He d. Jan. 29, 1888. She d. May 28, 1896.

JOSEPH S. HALL, b. at N. Sept. 6, 1834; d., July, 1854.

ALBERT H. HALL, b. at N. Sept. 17, 1838; d., Aug. 12, 1882. He m. in 1865 Elizabeth Gilman Kimball of Marysville, Cal. She was b at N. July 19, 1838, and now resides at Valejo, Cal.

ISRAEL COFRAN HALL, b. March 4, 1842; resides in San Francisco, Cal.; is m. and has two children.

CHARLES H. HALL, b. March 2, 1848; d., Oct., 1862.

HANCOCK I.

JACOB HANCOCK was of English descent, a relative of Gov. John Hancock. He was the first of the name to settle in town. He owned land on both sides of the Merrimack, near the Webster Place, then Salisbury. The home was on the east bank. He was in the Indian War from 1846 to 1858. He was also a participant in the Revolutionary War, being killed at Bunker Hill. He m. Elizabeth Kezar, sister of Azuba, wife of Benjamin Blanchard, both of Hampstead. They had three sons and four dau. His war record is given elsewhere.

Second Generation.

Joseph Hancock, also a Revolutionary soldier, was b. in 1759. He lived on a part of the homestead. He m. (first), Polly Heath and (second), Susannah Page of Sanbornton Bridge. He d. on a visit to the West, March 2, 1831. His name is on the first tax list, where he is assessed £30. He had 10 children.

George Hancock, b. 1749, was the owner of much land along the Winnipiseogee River and erected the first saw and grist mill at Sanbornton Bridge before the war.

It occupied the site of the present Elm Mills Woolen Company's plant and had the peculiar dam spoken of elsewhere. He was preparing to erect another at Meredith when he d. very suddenly of spotted fever at the age of 50. Through some delay or trickery the property was lost to the family, but was always called the "Hancock

60 – 1st child of Jacob & Dorothy Hancock in Plaistow 1747

New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904		
Name:	William Hancock	
Birth Date:	2 Mar 1747	
Birth Place:	Plaistow, Rockingham, New Hampshire, United States	
Father's Name:	Jacob Hancock	
Mother's name:	Dorothy Coleby	

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904*[database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Birth Records, early to 1900." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009. New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics. "Index to births, early to 1900." New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Births and Christenings, 1714-1904." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

61 – Joseph Hancock & Abigail Kezar marriage 1754

New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947				
Name:	Joseph Hancock			
Marriage Date:	15 Aug 1754			
Clerk's Location:	Hampstead, Rockingham, New Hampshire			
Spouse Name:	Abigail Kezar			

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947* [database online]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Marriage Records 1637–1947." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2011. "New Hampshire Statewide Marriage Records 1637–1947," database, FamilySearch, 2009. New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records. "Marriage Records." New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records and Health Statistics, Concord.

93 – Joseph Hancock's parentage:

Joseph Hancock was in Northfield along with Jacob Hancock. Joseph was too old to be a son of Jacob and must have been his younger brother. Their father Nathaniel seems to have had several children well documented in Cambridge before removing to N.H., and then had a few more kids in N.H. not so well recorded. Since Jacob is linked to Nathaniel in the Hist. of Northfield, then it is assumed that Joseph is also Nathaniel's son.

62 - Danforths in Hist. of Plymouth, NH p. 186

DANFORTH.

- 1. WILLIAM DANFORTH was a resident of Ipswich, Mass., 1660. If a kinsman of Nicholas Danforth, the ancestor of the most numerous branch of the Danforth family, the fact is not proven. The Danforth Genealogy presents a carefully prepared sketch of William Danforth. He removed to the part of Newbury, Mass., included in Byfield Parish. He m. March 20, 1670, Hannah Kinsman, b. about 1644, dau. of Robert Kinsman, of Ipswich. She d. Oct. 18, 1678. He m. second, Sarah Thorlo, dau. of Francis and Ann (Morse) Thorlo. He d. after 1721.
- 2. John Danforth, son of William 1, b. Newbury, Mass., Dec. 8, 1681. He lived in Byfield Parish, where he d. Oct. 1, 1772. The name of his first wife is not known. He m. second, Nov. 24, 1713, Dorcas White, who d. in Byfield, March 26, 1788, aged over 90. His sons Nathaniel and William removed to Boscawen, Thomas and Moses to Canterbury.
- 3. Moses Danforth, son of John 2, b. Newbury, Mass., about 1728. He removed to Canterbury, and was one of the scouts serving under Capt. Jeremiah Clough. He is frequently named in the records. He removed, 1764, to Sanbornton. He m. Mary Flood, who d. Dec. 11, 1815.

63 – Henry Danforth in Hist. of Plymouth, NH

DANFORTH - DARLING.

187

- 4. HENRY DANFORTH, son of Moses³, b. Canterbury, 1763. In his infancy his parents removed to Sanbornton. He enlisted, April 5, 1781, into the Continental service for three years. After the war he lived in Northfield and in Franklin, bearing a bullet embedded in his collar bone. He m. Betsey Hancock, of Northfield. He d. Feb. 27, 1830.
- 5. John Danforth, son of Henry 4, b. 1802. m. in Northfield, July 4, 1824, Eliza Danforth, his cousin, b. August 4, 1798, dau. of Moses and Mehitable (Stevens) Danforth. He lived in Northfield and in Franklin, removing to Plymouth, 1851, living at West Plymouth. In 1854 he removed to Concord, where he d. Sept. 4, 1868. She d. Feb. 9, 1870.
 - i. HENRY, b. 1826. d. young.
 - ELIZABETH ANN, b. Dec. 4, 1828. m. Oct. 5, 1852, Thomas Milligan (see).
 - iii. SARAH. d. young.
 - iv. WARREN. d. young.
 - v. John, b. May 25, 1835. d. Plymouth, 1854.

65 – Blanchard/Ash deaths in Hist. of Andover

DEATHS IN ANDOVER.

The principal source of information concerning the dates of deaths among the early settlers of this town is the record or diary of Rev. Josiah Badcock. In some instances the dates in this record differ from one to four days from the records or traditions of the various families, but at this time it is impossible, in many instances, to fix the actual date. In order to employ the Badcock and other data for other purposes in this history, an index of the Badcock and other records was prepared. This was found so helpful, in such use of the records, that it is printed in the following columns which precede the records of deaths.

INDEX TO LIST OF DEATHS.

NAME.	DATE.	NAME.	DATE.
• enfo	Por Pont 10 1900	Bartlett, Abiah	Nov. 90 1951
Ash, Ira			
Ash. Mr		Bartlett, Jeremiah	
Ash, Mr.		Bartlett, Jeremiah	Ch Nov. 7, 1824
Ash, Mr		Bartlett, Jeremiah	
Ash, Nathaniel		Bartlett, Leroy	
Ash, Nathaniel	Ch lan 10 1000	Bean, Mr	
Ash, Widow		Bennett, Tilton	
Ash. William			
		Blaisdell, Hannah	
Avery, Alonzo S			
Avery, Etta May	Aug. 7, 1872		
n		Blake, Deacon	
Batchelder, Captain			
Batchelder, Dorothy, Wid.			
Batchelder, Elisha			
Batchelder, Elisha			
Batchelder, Fifield			
Batchelder, Harriet A	Mar. 16, 1832		
Batchelder, Mark		Blake, Widow	
Batchelder, Mark			
Batchelder, Mark, Jr		Blake, William	
Batchelder, Mrs			Ch April 25, 1802
Batchelder, Lieutenant			Ch Sept. 4, 1813
Batchelder, R	Ch July 14, 1825	Brown, AbbaV	Wife Sept. 24, 1802
Batchelder, Reuben,	Aug. 24, 1787	Brown, Captain	Ch June 22, 1826

64 - Blanchard/Ash marriages in Hist. of Andover

MARRIAGES.

281

MARRIAGES IN ANDOVER .- Continued.

279

66 – Ash/Sanborn marriages in Hist. of Andover

MARRIAGES.

MARRIAGES IN ANDOVER .- Continued.

NAME.	RESIDENCE.	NAME.	RESIDENCE.	DATE OF MARRIAGE.
Robard Scott	Grantham	Lydia Burns	Andover	Mar. 9, 1796
Joseph Webster	Salisbury	Betty Colby	New Chester	Mar 12 1706
Isaac Colby	New Chester	Sarah Wells	New Hampton	Mar 13 1706
Reuben Clifford	wentworth	Judith Tucker	Andover	Oct 6 1796
Samuel Scribner	Andover	Katherine Marston	Andover	Nov 2 1796
Anthony Emery	Andover	Abigail Celley	Andover	Nov. 17, 1796
Ira Ashe	Andover	Hannah Permit	Andover	Dec. 15, 1796
Daniel Smith	Andover	Sally Sanborn	New Chester	Jan. 16, 1797
Elisha Batchelder	Andover	Sarah Rowe	Andover	Jan. 23, 1797 Aug. 24, 1797
Henry Sceva	Andover	Joanna Cilley	Andover	Ang 21 1707
John Sawver	Andover	Mercy Brown	Andorer	Nov 9 1707
Ezekiel Brown	Andover	Hannah Rawline	Andover	Dog 24 1707
Joshua Weare	Andover	Polly Graves	Andover	Inn 1 1798
Moses Sleeper	Andover	Jemima Connor	Andover	
Nathan Leeds Thorndike Proctor	Salishury	Mehitabel Tucker	Andover	Mar. 14, 1798
Jonathan Davies		Hannah Wells Miriam Bartlett	New Chester	Mar. 20, 1798
David Sleeper	Andover	Betty Scevey	Andover	Apr. 15, 1798
Henry Rowe	Andover	Phehe Pervere	Andover	July 12, 1798 Aug. 23, 1798
Job Cellev	Andover	Susanna Scever	Andover	Sept.20, 1798
John Hobbs	Andover	Joanna Chase	Salisbury	Oct. 18, 1798
James Rich	Stranord	Nabby Ladd	Andover	Jan. 7, 1799
Jacob Celley	Andover	Sally Chase	Salishury	Feb. 7, 1799
Hezekiah Blake	New Charter	Susanna Greaves	Andover	Mar. 7, 1799
Phillip Wells Isaac Kinsman	Springfield	Polly Ingals	New Chester	Nov. 28, 1799
srael Marston	Andover	Polly Murrey Phebea Scribner	Andoron	
Joseph Emery	Andover	Dolley Blake	Andover	Mar. 6, 1800 Mar. 13, 1800
sane Thorn	New Chester	Sally Stevens	New Chester	Mar. 20, 1800
Nathaniel Stevens	New Chester	Ruth Colby	New Chester	Mar. 20, 1800
Jonathan Brown	Andover	Sally Blasdell	Andover	July 10, 1800
Samuel Tilton	Andover	Hannah Rowe		Sept. 4, 1800
Moses Brown	Andover	Nancy Rowell	Andover	Nov. 13, 1800
Nathaniel Ash	Andover	Betsey Gove	Andover	June 3, 1801
Paine R. Robie	Hampton Falls	Sukey Rowe	Andover	Oct. 29, 1801 Nov. 15, 1801
Pimothy Weare	Andover	Sally Batchelder	Andover	Jan. 28, 1802
Samuel Kimball	Andover	Betsey Hartford	Andover	Mar. 11, 1802
Peter Sanborn	Andover	Ruth Nichols	Andover	Mar. 16, 1802
oseph Fuller	Andover	Polly Rollins	Andover	May 20, 1802
Ebenezer Webster Henry Hilton	New Chester		New Chester	June 17, 1802
William Cilley	Andover	Deborah Clough Hannah Tucker	Andover	Sept.23, 1802
Slijah Hilton	Andover	Nancy Cilley	Andover	Oct. 21, 1802 Nov. 11, 1802
ohn Morrill	Springfield	Judith Sleeper	Andover	Feb. 17, 1803
ohn Cass	New Chester	Molly Huse	New Chester	Feb. 20, 1803
acob Greaves	Andover	Nabby Fellows	Andover	June 16, 1803
David Dyer			Andover	Aug. 18, 1803
Aaron Cilley, Jr			Andover	Nov. 8, 1803
oseph Woodbury Richard Pevere			Andover	Feb. 7, 1804
harles Huntoon			Andover	Mar. 22, 1804
ohn Wadleigh		Betsey Cole	New Chester	Mar. 22, 1804
ohn Woodbury		Elizabeth Dyer	Andover	Nov. 6 1804
Cliphalet Rollings, Jr		Nabby Mitchel	Andover	May 1, 1805
tephen Sleeper	Andover	Ruth Cilley	Andover	June 21, 1805
Daniel Huntoon	Andover	Sarah Cauley	Andover	Sept. 1, 1805
David Gove	Andover	Keziah Simons		Sept. 4, 1805
	Andover Plainfield	Nancy Q. Tirrell		Oct, 3, 1805
Ioses Brown, 3d		Sally Mitchell		
	Salisbury	Rebeccah Pike	Andover	Dec. 25, 1805 Dec. 26, 1805
onathan Lancaster	Sanbornton	Polly Fellows	Andover	
amuel Sargent	New Chester	Betsey Winchester		July 13, 1806
arker Scribner	Andover	Betsey Emery	Andover	Aug. 23, 1806
eremiah Marston		Polly Blake	Andover	Nov. 27, 1806
	Andover	Polly Emery	Andover	Dec. 4, 1806
evi George onathan Roberds	Salisbury	Hannah Pike	Andover	
benezer Wells, Jr	New Chester.	Hannah Fuller Susanna Colby	New Chester	Jan. 22, 1807
amuel Dyer	Sanbornton	Lucretia Evans	Andover	July 12, 1807
				C COL THE TOUL

67 – Ashs in Hist. of Andover

6 HISTORY OF ANDOVER.

John,

ch. of Nathaniel and Elisabeth Ash, baptized
July 4, 1736.

Nathaniel,

ch. of Nathaniel and Elisabeth Ash, baptized
Aug. 5, 1739.

Phineas,

ch. of Nathaniel and Elisabeth Ash, baptized
May 10, 1741.

Elisabeth,

ch. of Nathaniel and Elisabeth Ash, baptized
April 17, 1743.

JOHN ASH and ELIZABETH HOYT were m. at South Hampton Jan. 10, 1757.

Mr. Ash moved to Andover in September, 1774; his son John
(see page 192), was b. in Newton, Jan. 26, 1761; came to Andover with his father and enlisted to go to "Cohoss" in 1776.

Nothing more is found of John Ash, Jr., in the town records, but the records of that family in this town are fragmentary.

Mr. Ash lived near the head of Chance pond, now Webster Lake, and operated a brickyard near present residence of Jonathan Collins.

Betsey,

Mary,

b. Oct. 2, 1797.

Mary,

b. Aug. 17, 1799.

b. July 2, 1801.

John,

John,

b. March 9, 1804.

b. March 15, 1806; m., Oct. 10, 1826, Anna

Peasley of Hill; she m. (2)

Eaton; (3) Jeremiah S. Sanborn.

Sally, b. Nov. 27, 1808.

ASH. (From Amesbury Ch. Records.)

Sarah Ash m. Samuel Colby, March 19, 1746-7. Martha Ash m. John Magoon of Exeter, N. H., before 1706. Anna Ash m. Alexander Magoon of Exeter, N. H., before 1706. Elizabeth Ash of Amesbury m. John Colby, April 9, 1785.

NATHANIEL ASH m., Oct. 29, 1801, Dolly, dau. of Dea. Sam and Elizabeth (Eastman) Cilley. Nathaniel d. May 22, 1808.

^{*}Ira Ash has no recorded relation to John & Elizabeth, but they are the Ashes who settled in Andover and are of age to be his parents. It seems that only their first born son John was record and then no more mention of him. For whatever reason, the Ash family stayed of the grid for a generation, but there should be no doubt that Ira is John's son.

68 – Hannah Burbank death 1868

New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949				
Name:	Hannah Blanchard			
Birth Date:	abt 1779			
Death Date:	23 Sep 1868			
Marital Status:	Widowed			
Clerk Locality:	Wilton, New Hampshire			

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949* [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Death Records, 1654–1947." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2010. New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records. "Death Records, 1654–1947." Bureau of Vital Records, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Deaths and Burials, 1784–1949." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

69 – Hannah Burbank birth 1779

New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904				
Name:	Hannah Burbank			
Birth Date:	12 Apr 1779			
Birth Place:	Boscawen, Merrimack, New Hampshire			
Father's Name:	Moses Burbank			
Mother's name:	Sarah			

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904* [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Birth Records, early to 1900." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009. New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics. "Index to births, early to 1900." New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Births and Christenings, 1714-1904." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

477

70 – Burbanks in the Hist. of Boscawen and Webster

GENEALOGICAL-BURBANK.

Moses, Capt. It is supposed that he was grandson of John. He was one of the first settlers of B., and came from Bradford, Mass., 1733. He m. Sarah Emery, probably sister of Edward Emery, a first settler of B.

Moses, b. 26 June, 1741; m. Sarah Danforth. Samuel, b. Aug., 1745; m. Eunice Pettingill.

Nathaniel, b. 14 Dec., 1747; m. Mary Durgin.

Molly, b. 22 Feb., 1749; m. Cutting Noyes; resided in B.

David, b. 4 July, 1754; d. 4 Nov., 1815.

Wells, b. S Aug., 1756. He lived at one time on Water st., in a log house, on land now owned by G. W. Fisher; taught

Sarah, b. Sept., 1758; m. Benjamin Blanchard. Betty, b. 1 Dec., 1760; m. Benjamin Bolter. Eleazer, b. 19 Jan., 1763; m. Abigail Burbank.

Moses (Moses, Capt.), b. 1741; m. Mary Danforth.

Josiah, b. 30 June, 1761; probably taught school in West Boscawen, 1784.

Nathaniel, b. 1 Sept., 1763.

Jonathan, b. 20 May, 1765; m. Salome Cass.

Daniel, b. 4 Jan., 1767; m. Hannah Eastman. He was school teacher in 1788.

Stephen, b. 3 Feb., 1768; d. same year.

Stephen. b. 1769; m. Mary Garven.

Silas, b. 10 March, 1771; d. in the army.

Priscilla. b. 8 April. 1773; m. Jedediah Danforth.

Hazen, b. 18 Oct., 1775.

Hannah. b. 12 April, 1779.

Moses, b. 4 Jan., 1781.

Samuel⁵ (Moses, Capt), b. Aug., 1745; m. Eunice Pettingill.

Joseph, b. 23 Aug., 1771; unmarried.

Sarah, b. 28 Aug., 1773; m. Caleb Colman.

Eunice, b. 2 May, 1775.

Samuel, b. 25 March, 1777; m. Molly Jackman.

Moses, b. 12 Oct., 1778.

Judith, b. 25 Sept., 1780; m. David Corser. Josiah, b. 11 July, 1782; m. ——— Chandler.

Jonathan, b. 11 April, 1784.

Nathan, b. 24 Feb., 1786.

Elizabeth, b. 6 June, 1788.

Caleb, Rev., b. 12 Aug., 1792; m., 1st, Elizabeth Gillet, Kingsville, O., 1830; 2d, Delphia Harris, Florence, O., 1833.

NATHANIEL⁵ (Moses, Capt.), b. 1747; m. Mary Durgin.

John, b. 10 Aug., 1778.

DAVID (Moses, Capt.), b. 4 July. 1754; m., 1st, Mary Little, dan. of Enoch Little; 2d, Dorothy Lowell. He built and lived in the parsonage on Boscawen Plain, moved from thence to Bashan, to the farm now owned by

71 – Blanchards in 150th Ann. of the Sett. of Boscawen & Webster p.100

Blanchard, Judith, d. Simeon Blanchard and Dorothy Elliott,
b. Jan. 27, 1784.

Carter, s. Amos and Susannah, b. Dec. 31, 1817.

Nancy B., d. "b. Nov. 15, 1821, d. Feb.
6, 1845.

Caroline S., d. "b. Feb. 6, 1827.

Mary J., d. "b. May 10, 1834.

Pluma A., d. "b. July 28, 1836.

John F., s. Carter F. and Julia A., b. May 2, 1843.

75 – Kezers in Hampstead Church Records p. 724

Nos. 30, 31.

John Kezer, born in Haverhill, Mass., July 6, 1678.

A son of John and Hannah (Davis) Kezer, who were killed by the Indians in 1696-7; was probably the first settler in the part of Hampstead that once belonged to Kingston, or the "Peak" (see pp. 152, 361, Vol. 1). He married Judith Heath, b. in Haverhill, Mass. They owned the covenant July 25, 1756. They had ten children (p. 419, Vol. 1). Judith, d. in Hampstead, Oct., 1756. John Kezer m., second, Ruth Terrill (No. 88, ch. mem.).

No. 32.

Abigail Kezer, born in Hampstead, Feb. 14, 1738.

A daughter of John and Judith (Heath) Kezer, of Hampstead (see Nos. 30, 31). She married Joseph Hancock, Aug. 15, 1754. She owned the covenant, in town, July 25, 1756, and removed to Londonderry. She had several children that went to Ohio to live.

73 – John Kezer death 1771

New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949	
Name:	John Kezer
Birth Date:	abt 1710
Death Date:	14 May 1771
Death Place:	Hampstead, New Hampshire

Source Information: Ancestry.com. New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Death Records, 1654–1947." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2010. New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records. "Death Records, 1654–1947." Bureau of Vital Records, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Deaths and Burials, 1784–1949." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

72 – Judith Heath birth in the Hist. of Haverhill 1709

170 HAVERHILL BIRTHS

```
HEATH, Joshua, s. James and Dinah, Jan. 12, 1730-31.
Joshua, s. David and Ann (Staples), Sept. 16, 1733.
Joshua, s. Caleb, bp. Jan. 9, 1736-7. C. R. 2.
Joshua, s. David and Ann (Staples), Mar. 16, 1737-8.
Joshua, s. Caleb, bp. July 28, 1742. C. R. 2.
Josiah, s. Bartholomew and Hannah (Moyce), Sept. 4, 1651.
     [Dec. 4. CT. R.]
Josiah, s. Josiah and Mary (Davis), Mar. 4, 1673-4.
Josiah, s. Josiah, jr. and Hanah (Starling), Apr. 21, 1701.
Josiah, s. John and Hannah (Haines), Aug. 20, 1715.
Josiah, s. Josiah and Mary, bp. Nov. 26, 1727. C. R. I.
Judith, d. Josiah and Mary (Davis), Dec. 9, 1691.
Judith, d. James and Mary, Aug. 25, 1709.
Laben, s. Bartholomew and Mary (Pike), Apr. 13, 1740.
Lydia, d. John, jr. and Lydia (Bradly), Dec. 7, 1736.
Lydia, d. Sam[ue]ll, bp. Apr. 1, 1739. C. R. 2.
Martha, d. Bartholomew and Mary (Broadly), May -, 1694.
Martha, d. Joseph and Hanah (Bradly), Mar. 21, 1702-3.
Mary, d. Josiah and Mary (Davis), May 8, 1672.
Mary, d. Joseph and Hanah (Bradly), Nov. 8, 1700.
Mary, d. James and Mary, Mar. 30, 1713.
Mary, d. William and Elizabeth (Dow), Sept. 10, 1729.
Mary, d. Nathaniel and Sarah (Stevens), Apr. 15, 1733.
Mary, d. David and Ann (Staples), Jan. 6, 1739-40.
Mehetabel, d. John and Hannah (Haines), Oct. 31, 1698.
Mehetabel, d. John and Hannah (Haines), Nov. 19, 1708.
Meheteble, d. Joseph and Hanah (Bradly), May 20, 1710.
Mehetible, d. Nehemiah, bp. Aug. 24, 1746. C. R. 2.
Mehitable, d. John, jr., bp. Oct. 28, 1744. C. R. 2.
Merriem, d. John, jr. and Lydia (Bradly), Mar. 22, 1728-9.
Minor Masena, s. W[illia]m D., carpenter, and Esther M., Aug.
     17, 1847.
Miriam, d. Rich[ar]d, bp. Apr. 13, 1740. C. R. 2.
Miriam, d. Richard, bp. July 21, 1744. C. R. 2.
Moses, s. Samuel and Elizabeth (Emerson), Nov. 11, 1725.
Nanne, d. David, bp. July 18, 1742. C. R. 2.
Nathaniel, s. James and Mary, Jan. 12, 1707-8.
Nathaniel, s. Nathaniel and Sarah (Stevens), Oct. 2, 1731.
Nehemiah, s. John and Sarah (Partridge), May 11, 1680.
Nehemiah, s. Bartholomew and Mary (Broadly), June 8, 1699.
Nehemiah, s. John and Frances (Hutchins), Feb. 23, 1717-18.
Obadiah, s. John and Hannah (Haines), Jan. 24, 1700-1701.
Peter, s. Nath [anie] ll, bp. July 28, 1742. C. R. 2.
Phoebe, d. Joseph and Hanah (Bradly), June 25, 1705.
```

76 – Elizabeth Hoyt's parentage:

It is assumed that Elizabeth was the sister of Mehitable and John Hoyt as all three were married about the same time in South Hampton, NH. These were the only Hoyts in South Hampton in Elizabeth's generation. It was known that John Hoyt was son of John & Mary Hoyt and so must also had been Elizabeth. Ezekial Hoyt, brother of John Sr., lived for a while in South Hampton, but then removed to Brentwood, so she wouldn't have been his daughter. The Hoyts were from Andover and that's where their kids were born. Marriages in South Hampton:

1751 – John Hoyt to Sarah Collins

1753 – Mehitable Hoyt to Jonathan Meboon

1757 – Elizabeth Hoyt to John Ash

77 – Sally Sanborn's parentage:

Joseph Sanborn was most likely the father of Sally. He is listed in 1790 with 3 daughters in Hawke, NH, where the History of Bristol says he was before settling in New Chester. Joseph is the only Sanborn that is found moving to New Chester with daughters in the age range of Sally Sanborn. The history of Andover states that New Chester was her last residence before she married Ira Ash(e) of Andover. Joseph in the History of Bristol, NH:

1773 Joseph Sanborn moves from Hawk to New Chester, who was said to have been married for 70 years before dying, putting his birth at about 1750. 1776 a meeting to incorporate the recent settlement of New Chester lists two of-age Sanborn men: Joseph & Nathaniel. Theophilus is not mentioned until the 1778 meeting, meaning he may not have been of-age to vote at the time of Sally's birth. Plus Theo had a Sally of his own born too late to be Ira Ash's wife.

1777 Simeon Sanborn settled Hill

78 – Joseph Cliford Sanborn birth 1737

New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904	
Name:	Joseph Cliford Sanborn
Birth Date:	30 Nov 1737
Birth Place:	Kingston, Rockingham, New Hampshire, United States
Parent's Names:	Abraham Sanborn & Abigel Clifford

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904* [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Birth Records, early to 1900." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009. New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics. "Index to births, early to 1900." New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Births and Christenings, 1714-1904."

74 – James Heath will naming daughter Judith Kezar

NEW HAMPSHIRE WILLS

229

NEW HAMPSHIRE WILLS

231

JAMES HEATH

1744 HAVERHILL DIST.

In the name of God Amen. I James Heath of Haverill District in New Hampshire in New England Husbandman this Twenty Sixth day of November Anno Dom 1744 calling to mind the frailty and mortality of My Body Knowing it is Appoynted for all men Once to Die Do make this my last will & Testament first of All I give and recommend my Soul into the hands of God that gave it And My Body to the Earth to be Desently buryed at the discretion of my Executor hereafter named and As to the worldly Estate it hath pleased God to bless me with in this life I give demise and dispose of In Manner and form following.

Imprimis I give to my well beloved Wife Dina all my personal Estate, of what Kind or nature Soever, And the use and improvement of all my Real Estate until my Children Joshua, Asa, Enoch, mary Miriam and Susanna Come of Age respectively as here after in these presents Mention⁴ She to Improve And enjoy one full third part of My real Estate during her natural

life even of all my home Steed Lying by wash pond So called Joyning to Jonathan Roberts's land being one Hundred and Six Acres More or less She to bring Up Our Young Children till they may be put to Suitable places & pay all legacies

Item I give to my Son David Heath Twenty Acres of land where he dwells. And Ten Shillings mony old Tenor to be paid out of my Estate by my Executors within three months after my decease.

Item I give to my Son Nathanael 60 Acres of Land where he now dwells and Ten Shillings Mony old Tenor to be paid by my Executors out of My Estate within three months after my decease

Item I give to my Son James all the land I gave him a Deed of and Ten Shillings mony old Tenor to be paid out of My Estate by My Executors within Three months after my decease.

Item I give to my Daughter Judeth Kezer all the houshold Stuf She had of me and Ten Shillings Money old Tenor to be paid out of my Estate by my Executors within Three months after my decease

Item I give to my Son Joshua Two Seventh parts of my home Steed being One Hundred and Six acres in Quantity and quality together with 2 Sevenths of all out lands belonging to me to be possessed of as follows Two third parts thereof when he shall come to y* age of Twenty one years, and the other third at the decease of My Wife provided he rest Satisfyd with this my will: But if he Shall enter in to y* law to contradict this my will in that case my Will is that he shall have paid to him Ten shillings mony old Tenor out of My Estate by My Executors and shall have no part of my real estate.

Item. I give to my Son Asa One Seventh part of all my Real Estate of My home steed Containing 106 Acres in quantity and Quality and one Seventh part of all my out lands for him to be possessed of as follows 2 Thirds when he shall arrive to y Age of Twenty One Years and the Other third at y* decease of my Wife.

Item I give to my Son Enoch One Seventh part of all my reall estate home steed and out lands as afores^a for him to be possessed of as follows Two thirds when he shall come to y^a age of Twenty One Years, & I third at my Wifes Deceas

Item I give to my Daughter Mary one Seventh part of My Reall Estate homesteed and out lands as afores for her to come into the possession of as follows. Two thirds when She arrive to y Age of Eighteen years and y other third at y decease of my wife

Item I give to my Daughter Miriam One Seventh part of my home steed and Out lands as afores for her to be possessed of as follows Two thirds when She come to y Age of Eighteen Years and y other third at y decease of My Wife.

Item I give to My Daughter Susanna One Seventh part of My homesteed and out lands as afores for her to be possessed of as follows Two thirds when she come to y Age of Eighteen Years and y other third at y deceas of My Wife.

And further it is my Will that in case my Son Joshua shall refuse to Comply with this my will and thereby incur forfeiture as afore Said in that case what was otherwise order⁴ to him shall be to my Children Asa Enoch Mary Miriam and Susanna Equally

Item I give to Ebnezer Mudget Eight pounds mony old Tenor to buy him a gun to be paid My Execut^{**} out of my Estate

And I do ordain And Appoint my well Beloved Wife Dina and My Loving brother in law Jonath^a Coborn to be my Executr & Executrix to Receive and pay my Just debts Due to and from my Estate and to Do all that is needfull for the performance of this my Will hereby Confirming this My last Will and Testament Renouncing all other wills & Testaments And Execut^{**} heretofore by me made or Named. In Confirmation hereof I

have hereunto Set my hand & Seal the day and date first above written

Sign⁴ Seal⁴ published pronounced and declar⁴ by the afore named James Heath to be his last Will and Testament In presence of Us

his James × Heath mark

his
James × Mills

mark

his

Steph* X Coborn

mark

John Calfe

[Proved Jan. 30, 1744/5.]

[Warrant, Jan. 30, 1744/5, authorizing Moses Copp and William Heath, both of Haverhill District, yeomen, to appraise the estate.]

[Inventory, signed by Moses Copp and William Heath; amount, £2332.9.0; attested April 22, 1746.]

79 – Joseph Sanborn & Elisibeth French marriage 1761

New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947	
Name:	Joseph Clefford Sanborn
Marriage Date:	24 Dec 1761
Clerk's Location:	Danville, Rockingham, New Hampshire
Spouse Name:	Elisibth French

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947* [database online]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Marriage Records 1637–1947."

80 – Elisabeth French birth 1740

New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904	
Name:	Elisabeth French
Birth Date:	11 Apr 1740
Birth Place:	Kingston, Rockingham, New Hampshire
Parent's Names:	Jonathan French & Johaner Elkins

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904* [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Birth Records, early to 1900." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009. New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics. "Index to births, early to 1900." New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Births and Christenings, 1714-1904."

81 – Elizabeth French death 1776

New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949	
Name:	Elizabeth Sanborn
Death Date:	8 Jun 1776
Clerk Locality:	Danville, New Hampshire

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Death and Burial Records Index, 1654-1949* [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Death Records, 1654–1947." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2010. New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records. "Death Records, 1654–1947." Bureau of Vital Records, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Deaths and Burials, 1784–1949." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

83 – Elizabeth French birth in the Vital Rec. of Kingston, N.H.

FRENCH: Abraham & Sarah Smith: Abigal, 01 Jan 1770; Elisse, 12 Jan 1759; Lowes,

31 Aug 1767; Robert, 23 Mar 1761; Sarah, 09 Jul 1764

Beniman & Ruth Honton: Elisabeth, 28 Mar 1742; Sarah, 24 Sep 1743

Benjamen & Judah: Judah, 16 Jan 1729/30

David & Ruhamah Choat: Abigal, 10 Oct 1758; John, 25 Jun 1751; Ruhamah, 17 Feb 1748; Sarah, 21 Aug 1754

Frank W (Kingston) & Hattie M Collins (Boston, Ma): Lillian Francis, 20 May 1898 John G (Kingston) & Addie (Davis) Avery (Kingston): Clarence I, 20 Oct 1890; Earl Leon, 05 Mar 1897; Eldred Howard, 19 Feb 1895; Erma May, 05 Jul 1899; Harvey Russell, 22 May 1892; Henry M, 03 Feb 1903; Herbert Cleveland, 11 Sep 1888; Lelia Christine, 19 Jan 1902; Lela May, 05 Mar 1887; Lillian Francis, 20 May 1898; Walter L, 26 Dec 1883

Jonathan & Johaner Elkins: Elisabeth, 11 Apr 1739; Henery, 26 Oct 1738; Henery, 25 Jan 1747; Johna, 14 Jan 1752; Johnaer, 18 Aug 1737; Jonathan, 01 Jun 1741; Jonathan, 15 Apr 1744; Mary, 18 Feb 1750; Mehetibel, 23 Nov 1754
Moses J & Aleian F Clark: George, 30 Apr 1864; Nellie F, 11 Aug 1865
Moses P & Mary E Smith: Annie L, 07 Feb 183-; Ariannae, 03 Feb 1833; Ellen, 17 Apr 18--; Hannah M, 25 Oct 1829; John P, 17 Feb 1828; Mary A, 04 Sep 1834; Moses J, 12 May 1821; Robert, 29 Oct 1826

Nathaniel, Jr & Abigel Esmon: ---, 31 Oct 1740; Abigal, 17 Jan 1744; Abigel, 04 Mar 1731; Abraham, 22 Apr 1733; Elisebeth, 04 Mar 1731; Marthay, 05 Mar 1749; Mary, 22 Nov 1746; Secombe, 31 Oct 1740; Nathaniel, 10 Feb 1735/6; William, 23 May 1738 Nathaniell & Sary Judgkin: Beniman, 25 Feb 1717; Jonathan, 19 Apr 1713; Nathaniell, 01 Apr 1709; Sammell, 24 Oct 1705; Sarah, 25 Sep 1715; Sary, 20 Feb 1710

-11-

84 – Ashs in The old families of Salisbury and Amesbury, MA

ASH — BAGLEY FAMILIES.

871

- 10 ? NATHANIEL ASH (*John*, *John*?), of Amesbury, b. 1705[?]; m. Mch. 8, 1726–7[A], Elizabeth Brock[Knox, p. 547]. He lived in that part of A. set off to N. H. in 1740. He was of South Hampton in 1748, and of Newton in 1750. Wife Eliz. ment. in 1761. Children:
- 11 I SARAH, b. Mch. 8, 1727-8[A]; bp. Sept. 8, 1728[2A]; prob. m. Mch. 19, 1746-7[A], (154) SAMUEL⁵ COLBY Jr.
- 12 II ELIZABETH, b. Aug. 3[A], bp. Sept. 12, 1731[2A]; prob. d. young.
- 13 III JUDITH, b. Aug. 20, 1733[A].*
- 14 IV JOHN, b. May 25[A], bp. July 4, 1736[2A]. A John m. Jan. 10, 1757 [S Hm], ELIZABETH HOYT. Chil. rec. at Newton: Judith, b. Dec. 1756[57?]; Samuel, b. Jan., 1759; John, b. Jan., 1761.
- v Nathaniel, † b. June 11[A], bp. Aug. 5, 1739[2A]. A Nathaniel and Elizabeth had chil. rec. at Nt.: Joseph, b. Oct., 1760; Barnard, b. Jan., 1766; Nathaniel, b. July, 1771.
- 16 VI PHINEAS, b. Jan. 11, 1740-1[A]; bp. May 10, 1741[2A].
- 17 VII ELIZABETH, b. Oct. 6[or Dec. 6], 1742[A]; bp. Apr. 17, 1743[2A].

Jaffrey in the legislature in 1870 and 1871, and was a member of the constitutional convention of 1876. He was one of the directors of the Monadnock National Bank, and vice-president of the Savings Bank of East Jaffrey Village. He married, May 12, 1846, Lucinda Stratton, who was born Au-gust 24, 1823, daughter of Isaac and Betsey (Bailey) Stratton, and a descendant in the fourth generation from David Stratton, all of whom had resided on the same homestead in Jaffrey. She died June 17, 1888, aged sixty-four years. Five children were born of this union, three of whom died young; George A. was born October 5, 1848, and died January 27,

1907. (X) (X) Ada, youngest child of Benjamin and Lu-cinda (Stratton) Peirce, was born in Roxbury, Massachusetts, June 1, 1857, and married Julius E. Prescott, of Jaffrey (see Prescott, IX).

The Sanborn family is one of those SANBORN early families, which, being prolific and composed of individuals able to take care of themselves, and having descended from not one but three original immigrant ancestors, now numbers a multitude, many of them like their forbears being leaders of men and filling positions of honor, trust and profit, worthy successors of the men who transformed the New England wilderness into one of the richest areas in America. John William and Stephen Sanborne (for so they spelt William and Stephen Sanborne (for so they spelt the name) were sons of an English Sanborne (prob-ably William of Brimpton, Berkshire) and Anne, daughter of the Rev. Stephen Bachiler. Anne Bach-iler's husband died about 1630, as is shown by the records. The three sons of Anne Sanborne are said to have come to America with their grandfather Bachiler (a prominent preacher of New England (see Batchelder) in 1632, but apparently their mother did not come over, nor have we any trace of the sons till 1639 in Hampton, New Hampshire. William and descendants are mentioned at length in this article.

(I) Lieutenant John Sanborne was born in 1620

(Deposition in Norfolk County Files). He was probably in Hampton, New Hampshire, in 1640, since he was then granted a house lot and a tract of land there. In 1643 his name is signed to a Hampton petition, and from that date the records contain frequent mention of him. His house in Hampton was next to that of Stephen Bachiler and nearly opposite the old meeting house. On February 2, 1657, he was chosen selectman, and was six times afterwards selected to fill the same office, although not a freeman until May, 1666. In 1664 he was chosen ensign, and October 15, 1679, was commissioned lieutenant of Hampton forces. In 1685 missioned lieutenant of Hampton forces, In 1685 he was chosen representative to the next general assembly. His inventory dated October 20, 1692, places the value of his property at £294, 14 shillings. Dowes' "History of Hampton" says he served as lieutenant in King Williams' war, 1689. He died October 20, 1692, ieutenant John Sanborne married twice. (First) Mary, daughter of Robert Tuck, of Gorlston, Suffolk, and Hampton, New Hampshire. She died December 30, 1668. (Second) Margaret (Page) Moulton, widow of William Margaret (Page) Moulton, widow of William Moulton, and daughter of Robert Page, of Ormsby, Norfolk, England, and Hampton, New Hampshire. His children were: John, Mary, Abagail, Richard, Mary, Joseph, Stephen, Ann, Dinah, Nathaniel, Ben-jamin and Captain Jonathan. (Mention of Richard, Joseph, Nathaniel and Jonathan and descendants ap-pears in this article).

(II) John (2), eldest son of Lieutenant John

(1) and Mary (Tuck) Sanborne, was born about 1049. He was made a freeman April 25, 1678. He married, November 19, 1674, Judith Coffin, daughter of Tristam Coffin, of Newbury. She was born December 4, 1653, and died May 17, 1724. John Sanborne died September 23, 1727. Their children were: Judith, Mary, Sarah, Deborah, John. Tristam, Enoch, Lydia, Peter and Abner, ten in all (the last named receives mention, with descendants, in this article). 1649. He was made a freeman April 25, 1678. He this article).

(III) Tristam, born in 1684-85, was the sixth child of John and Judith (Coffin) Sanborne. He lived in Kingston, and was selectman there in 1725 and after, and was representative from there in and after, and was representative from the in 1734-36-37. For thirty years he was deacon, and an authority says he was an ensign. He was a grantee of Stevenstown. His house was burned by Indians, so he built a garrison house on the site. He married, April 23, 1711, Margaret, daughter of William Taylor, of Exter, born 1688, died April 3, 1771. He died January 7, 1771. His will, dated 1753, proved March 8, 1771, mentions his wife, Mar-Peter, Abraham, Tristam and Jetho. In a convey-ance of land in 1763 he is described as Tristam Sanborn, of Kingstown, Gentleman. The children were: Peter, Jetho (died young) Abraham, Tristam, Jetho, William, an unnamed child, Judith, and an unnamed

(IV) Abraham, third son and child of Tristam and Margaret (Taylor) Sanborn, was born March 2, 1717, in Kingston, New Hampshire, and resided in that town. He was one of the signers of the association test in 1776, and died February 21, 1780. He was married January 6, 1737, to Abigail Clifford, daughter of Samuel Clifford, of Hampton. She died, February 19, 1797. Their children were: Joseph Clifford, Sarah (died young), John, Deborah, Sarah (died young), Sarah, Judith, Shuah, Isaac and Abraham.

(V) John, second son and third child of Abra-ham and Abagail (Clifford) Sanborn, was born February 9, 1741, in Kingston, and settled in San-dow, New Hampshire, where he was one of the signers of the association test. He was a soldier of the Revolution, enlisting May 15, 1782, and probably did not see much service as the struggle was then nearly at its end. He died April 10, 1797. His wife was Elizabeth Sargent, of Chester, New Hampshire, said to be of Scotch descent, which is probably an error. Their children were: Abigail, Abraham, Winthrop, Sarah, Moses, Elizabeth

(VI) Abraham (2), eldest son and second child of John and Elizabeth (Sargent) Sanborn, was born June 29, 1759, in Sandow, New Hampshire. He removed to Salisbury, New Hampshire, when he was only sixteen years old, in 1775. He spent the season there and in the fall returned to his parents in Sandow and continued thus to spend the symmer upon his land until it was in a suitable condition for tillage. He then built a house and condition for tillage. He then built a house and settled permanently in the town where he died November 25, 1843. His farm consisted of two hundred acres, and the buildings upon it, which he erected are still standing, though they have been much remodeled. He was married (first) in 1783 to Lois Taylor, of Nottingham, who died before 1807. In that year he married Sarah Lovering, who died August 20, 1859, aged eighty-two years. There were seven children of the first wife and nine of the second, namely: Reuben, John, Sarah, Moses (died at twenty-five years of age), Eliza, Polly, Sewell, Samuel L. Mehitabel, Lois, Abraham Sargent,

85 – Parentage of Lydia Hancock:

Lydia is listed as being from Northfield and is of the same age-group as the recorded children of Jacob & Dorothy (Colbey) Hancock, who settled in Northfield, N.H. In the History of Northfield, N.H. all of their children are said to be born in Northfield. She wouldn't have been a younger sister to Joseph & Jacob because she was born after their mother's death. She could not have been the daughter of Jacob's brother, Joseph, because he was having children in Hampstead until 1759. For these reasons, it is assumed that Lydia is the daughter of Jacob Hancock.

86 – Abigail Kezar birth 1738

New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904 about Abigail Kezar	
Name:	Abigail Kezar
Birth Date:	14 Feb 1738
Birth Place:	Hampstead, Rockingham, New Hampshire, United States
Father's Name:	John Kezar
Mother's name:	Judeth Heath

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Births and Christenings Index, 1714-1904* [database online]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Birth Records, early to 1900." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009. New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics. "Index to births, early to 1900." New Hampshire Registrar of Vital Statistics, Concord, New Hampshire. "New Hampshire Births and Christenings, 1714-1904." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2009, 2010. Index entries derived from digital copies of original and compiled records.

88 – Parentage of Betsy Hancock:

Betsy is listed as being from Northfield and is of the same age-group as the recorded children of Joseph & Abigail (Kezar) Hancock, who settled in Northfield, N.H at about 1760. In the Genealogical and family history of the state of Maine, Volume 1, by Henry Sweetser Burrage & Albert Roscoe Stubbs, their first three children are said to be born in Hampstead and the rest in Northfield. She wouldn't have been a younger sister to Joseph & Jacob because she was born after their mother's death. Although there is no direct paperwork connecting her to Joseph, it seems she had to have been from one of the two Hancock brothers having children in Northfield, as her name states. For these reasons, it is assumed that Betsy is the daughter of Joseph Hancock.

87 – Hancocks in Geneal. and fam. hist. of the state of Maine, Vol. 1

STATE OF MAINE.

433

(VII) Thomas (4) Wiggin, born November 6, 1774, in Stratham, married Sally Jewett, of the same town, who was born April 12, 1770, Their children, recorded in Stratham, were: Samuel, Shepherd, Susan, and Jewett, born 1815. About this time he removed to Maine and settled in the town of Brooks, Knox county.

(VIII) Samuel S., son of Thomas (4) and Sally (Jewett) Wiggin, was born October 23, 1809, and was a small child when the family removed to Maine. He was a shoemaker by trade, and settled when a young man at South Thomaston, Maine, where he died May 15, 1860. He married May 23, 1841, Mary Elizabeth Dean, born September 17, 1823, daughter of Ephraim and Lucy (McLoon) Dean, of Thomaston. Their children were: Charles M., mentioned below; Abby M., Ruth A., and Henry. The other daughter became the wife of Andrew Stover, and lived at South Thomaston.

(IX) Charles M., eldest child of Samuel S. and Mary E. (Dean) Wiggin, was born in Thomaston, Maine, May 14, 1842; died 1896. He was educated in the public schools. He followed the sea for seven years. He then conducted a general store in South Thomaston and Frankfort, Maine. After he retired from business he lived in Rockland, Maine. He was a Republican in politics, and a leader of his party; was town clerk, selectman, and elected to various other offices of trust and honor. He married (first) October 11, 1863, Josephine B., daughter of John Allen; (second) Alvira Stanton, born in South Thomaston, in 1854. Children of first wife: 1. Fred. 2. Charles. 3. Ada. Children of second wife: 4. George. 5. Florence. 6. Chester McLean, mentioned below.

Several persons of this name settled in Massachusetts in early colonial days, and from them sprang some of the most distinguished men of Massachusetts. Nathaniel Hancock, one of the "first company," was in Cambridge as early as 1634, and resided on the easterly side of Dunster street, between Harvard and Mount Auburn streets. He died in early life, about 1648, and his widow Joanna was appointed fifteen years afterward, in 1663, administratrix of his estate. Their children were: Mary, Sarah, Nathaniel, John, Elizabeth and Lydia.

Nathaniel (2), third child and only son of Nathaniel (1) and Joanna Hancock who reached mature age, was born December 18, 1638, died April 12, 1719. He was a shoemaker and inherited the homestead. He was one of the town drummers, and in 1685 recovered judgment for eight pounds against the selectmen for drumming, and for the maintenance of drums for sundry years past. He was admitted to the church May 31, 1667 (at which time he was baptized), and elected deacon June 7, 1705. He married (first) March 8, 1664, Mary, daughter of Henry Prentice and (second) December 27, 1699, Sarah Green, who survived him and probably married John Cooper, June 21, 1720. From Nathaniel (2) Hancock are descended the family under consideration in this article. His children, all by first wife, were: Nathaniel, died young; Mary, Sarah, Nathaniel, Abigail. died young; John, Samuel, Abigail, Elizabeth, Ebenezer, Joseph and Solomon,

 Joseph Hancock, who was probably the son of one of the last above named, was born about 1730. He was married in Hampstead, New Hampshire, August 15, 1754, to Abigail

STATE OF MAINE.

434

Kezar, born February 14, 1738, in that town, a daughter of John and Judith (Heath) Kezar, Soon after his marriage he settled in Northfield, New Hampshire. Three of his children were born in Hampstead, namely: George, 1756; Joseph, 1757, and Sarah, 1759. Northfield at that time was a portion of the town of Canterbury, and he died there before the close of the eighteenth century. There were probably other children born in that town.

(II) Joseph (2), second son of Joseph (1) and Abigail (Kezar) Hancock, was born in

church and a Republican in politics. He has served on various school committees and as supervisor of schools. He married. December 11, 1866, at Manchester, New Hampshire, Mary Aphia Rummery, born July 18, 1844, in Manchester, daughter of Jerome B. and Abigail Fogg (Dyer) Rummery, Jerome B. Rummery was born March 24, 1811, in Parsonfield, Maine, son of William and Margaret (McGrath) Rummery, the former born December 16, 1769, and the latter March 22, 1770, in Saco, Maine. Abigail Fogg (Dyer) Rummery was born April 21, 1814, in Not-

and has two children: 1. Annie, born Salem, October 15, 1885, married L. W. Tate. 2. Mary, born Salem, March 24, 1887, lives with her parents.

John Anderson, referrred to above was born in Marblehead, April 12, 1812, and died August 8, 1900. He resided in his native town until 1857, there receiving his education in the common schools, and then located in Salem. He learned the business of glue and soap making, and carried it on very successfully in Marblehead, on a street which still bears his name. Upon locating in Salem he crected a large glue factory at 90 Highland avenue, which he successfully conducted for several years. He was at one time engaged in the shoe business with John W. Reynolds, the firm name being Anderson & Reynolds. While a resident of Marblehead he was captain of the Glover Guards. In Salem he was a member of the common council in 1872, and for many years a director in the Mercantile National Bank. He was prominently connected with the Universalist Church of Salem. He was an Odd Fellow, having joined Fraternity Lodge on April 26, 1859. On May 8, 1836, he married Rebecca Clements, a native of Salem, but at the time of her marriage was living in Marblehead. This union was childless, but Mr. and Mrs. Anderson adopted a nephew, John Anderson Colby,

(For early generations see preceding sketch).

(IV) Ensign Enoch Colby, son of Samuel and Dorothy (Ambrose) Colby, born November 7, 1702, died in Chester, New Hampshire, between January 5, 1779, and August 30, 1780. He is said to have been of Hampton, but his name appears on the tax list in Hampton Falls, 1727. He was a member of the militia company and its ensign (lieutenant) and possibly may have been out in the early French wars. His first wife was Abiel, daughter of Benjamin Sanborn, one of the grantees of Chester. son of Lieutenant John Sanborn. In 1723 Benjamin Sanborn, of Hampton, in consideration of affection conveyed to Enoch Colby, also of Hampton, one half of his right in Chester, with the house on said right. Enoch Colby married (second), 1748. Sarah Sargent. Ensign Colby removed to Chester about 1728, and his name first appears on the records as surveyor of highways in 1730. He died before August 30, 1780, the date his will was admitted to probate. Enoch Colby had ten children: Enoch, born probably in Hampton. Sarah, died May 30, 1810; married William

Turner, one of the earliest settlers in Candia, New Hampshire. 3. Dorothy, born January 5, 1730, died 1816; married (first) David Worthen, (second) Jacob Chase. 4. Jethro, born May 8, 1733, married Elizabeth Bartlett. Susannah, born August 22, 1735, married
 Blake. 6. Abiel, born July 10, 1741. 7. Abigail (by second wife), born December 19. 1749, married James Towle. 8. Mary, born November 9, 1756, married Benjamin Long. 9. Elizabeth, born June 27, 1758, married John Wilson. 10. Judith, born August

10, 1760, married Joseph Long.

(V) Enoch Colby, eldest son and child of Enoch and Abiel (Sanborn) Colby, was born probably in Hampton, and settled in Candia New Hampshire, on the south end of lot 39 (third division). He married Abigail Blaisdell, and of their sons three were soldiers of the revolution. They had eight children: 1. John, a soldier of the revolution, died at Valley Forge. 2. Jethro, soldier of the revolution, served in Rhode Island; died after his return home, on the "dark day" in 1780. 3. Enoch. soldier of the revolution, married Lydia Worthen and settled in Thornton, New Hampshire; was representative, senator and councillor five years, 1813-1817. 4. Nehemiah, died 1840; lived on the old homestead; married Mary Rowe. 5. Abner. 6. Samuel. 7. Abigail, married John Colby, of Amesbury. 8. Mary, died 1780.

(VI) Samuel Colby, son of Enoch and Abigail (Blaisdell) Colby, born in Chester, New Hampshire, died in Vermont, probably in Derby. He married Ruth French and soon afterward settled in Thornton, New Hampshire, where some of their children were born. probably Nehemiah, Sarah, Moses, Ruth and Emily. In 1798 Mr. Colby and his wife started out to make a new home in Vermont, both riding on the same horse, Ruth mounted behind her husband. They went to Derby and were among the earliest settlers there, and at least one son was born there or in the vicinity. From Derby the family became much scattered, one son, Moses, going to Stanstead county, Canada.

(VII) Samuel Colby, son of Samuel and Ruth (French) Colby, was born in Vermont, perhaps in Derby, although possibly in Putney or Brattleboro, for reliable data of the family in that region are indeed meagre. He married Rebecca Eaton, who was born in Boston (north end) and whose mother was a Revere (of the same family as Paul Revere, on whose lap as a child Rebecca's mother frequently

90 – Mary Molly Flood birth 1737

NEWBURY BIRTHS 168

Floop, Mary, d. Daniel and Sarah, July 27, 1736. Moses, s. Ebenezer and Margarett, Aug. 16, 1751. Nathan, s. Ebenezer and Margarett, Dec. 30, 1748. Nathan, s. Nathan, bp. Aug. 14, 1774. C. R. 1. Petor, s. Mark and Kathereign, Nov. 25, 1742. Phillip, s. Phillip and Mary, Apr. 24, 1700. Rachel, d. Phillip and Mary, Mar. 18, 1697-8. Rachel, d. Benjamin and Elisabeth, Oct. 28, 1741. Robert Stephenson, s. J[oh]n, jr., bp. Feb. 25, 1781. C. R. L. Samuell, s. Phillip and Mary, Aug. 29, 1707. Sarah, d. Seth and Hannah, Apr. 30, 1747. Sarah, d. Joseph, jr. and Kezah, June 4, 1756. Sarah, d. Nathan and Eunice, Feb. 19, 1770. Sarah, d. wid. Bethia, bp. Sept. 25, 1757. C. R. 5. Sarah Evans, d. James, bp. Mar. 1, 1772. C. R. 1. Seth, s. Philip and Sarah, ---, 1722. Silas, s. Daniel and Sarah, Nov. 3, 1738. William, s. Ebenezer and Margarett, Jan. 29, 1745.

FLOODE (see also Floyd), Richard, s. Phillip and Mary, Feb. 25, 1695-6.

FLOUD (see also Floyd). Joseph [Flood. S. dup.], s. Phillip and Mary, May 12, 1684.

FLOYD (see also Flood, Floode, Flond, Flud), Abigail, d. Enoch and Sally, Aug. 29, 1804.

Benjamin, s. Enoch and Sally, Feb. 14, 1813.

Caroline, d. Moses and Sarah, Apr. 16, 1827.

Caroline Barbour, d. Eben[eze]r. bp. July 15, 1838. C. R. S.

Catherine [Plummer. c. R. 5.], d. Enoch and Sally, Aug. 16, 1816.

Charles P., s. John, jr. and Susan, Apr. 16, 1830.

Charles Perkins, s. John and Abigail, Feb. 23, 1819.

Clarissa, d. Enoch and Sally. Nov. 26, 1802.

Daniel Davis, s. Robert and Sally, May 7, 1830.

Eben [eze]r Moulton, s. Ebenezer, bp. Mar. 2, 1834. c. R. 5.

Eliza Willet, d. Silas and Anna, May 4, 1819.

Elizabeth Ann, d. Silas and Anna, Sept. 27, 1813.

Elizabeth Ann, d. Ebben[eze]r. bp. Nov. 1, 1835. C. R. 5.

Enoch, s. Joseph and Abigail. June 9, 1777.

Enoch, s. Enoch and Sarah, Apr. 30, 1808.

Enos, s. John and Elizabeth, Sept. 27, 1779.

91 - Dan Flood & Sarah LaBoree m.1735 in Vit. Rec. of Newbury p.282

```
LABORE (see also Laboree), Abigail, and John Flood, int. Jan. 23, 1741-2.

Katharine, and Mark Flood, Nov. 11, 1741.*

LABOREE (see also Labore), Sarah, and Daniel Flood, Jan. 5, 1735-6.*
```

92 – Nathaniel Hancock birth 1720

American Genealogical-Biographical Index (AGBI)	
Name:	Jacob Hancock
Birth Date:	1720
Birthplace:	New Hampshire
Volume:	71
Page Number:	356
Reference:	Gen. Column of the "Boston Transcript". 1906-1941

Source Information: Godfrey Memorial Library, comp.. *American Genealogical-Biographical Index* (AGBI) [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 1999. Original data: Godfrey Memorial Library. *American Genealogical-Biographical Index*. Middletown, CT, USA: Godfrey Memorial Library.

169 – Moses Burbank service in the Hist. of Boscawen, N.H. p. 267

FROM THE SELECTMEN'S BOOKS.

"The Men Hereafter Named have Recieved the against each of thare Names in Consequence of thare	
Island at the Request of the Committee of Safety.	£вр
Enoch Gerrish	10-0-0
Joseph Gerrish	10-0-0
Daniel Shenard	10 0 0
Joseph Flanders	10-0-0
Moses Burbank	10-0-0
Thomas Gordon	10-0-0
Nathan Davis	10-0-0
John Flanders	10 c 0
Isaac Pearson	10-0-0
Wells Burbank	10-0-0
Humphrey Jackman	10-0-0
Samuel Morrill	10-0-0
Jedediah Hoit	10-0-0
	130 0 0 "

[&]quot; To the Treasurer of the state of New Hampshire,

George Jackman | Selectmen Cutting Noyes | for Boscawen

[&]quot;Sir please to allow Winthrop Carter Constable for Boscawen the above sum of one hundred & thirty pound out of the State Tax for Boscawen assessed to order of the committee of safety

93 – Joseph Hancock's parentage:

Joseph Hancock was in Northfield along with Jacob Hancock. Joseph was too old to be a son of Jacob and must have been his younger brother. Their father Nathaniel seems to have had several children well documented in Cambridge before removing to N.H., and then had a few more kids in N.H. not so well recorded. Since Jacob is linked to Nathaniel in the Hist. of Northfield, then it is assumed that Joseph is also Nathaniel's son.

94 – Parentage of Mary Danforth:

Mary was from Contoocook/Boscawen and born in 1741. The Danforth brothers (Nathaniel & William) settled in Contoocook from Boxford, MA in the 1730's. William had a recorded daughter named Mary, who is recorded as marrying a John Jackman, and therefore Nathaniel must have also had a daughter named Mary who married Moses Burbank. Nathaniel then moved to Boscawen in the 1760. Nathaniel was born in Newbury, MA and married Priscilla Wycom in Boxford, MA in 1724 and baptized as an adult in Rowley, MA in 1727. This is found in the book Danforth Genealogy. Nathaniels first batch of children were born in MA and the rest in NH. Although it seems that his son Jonathan was at least baptized in Rowley, MA in 1744 in the Vital Records of Rowley. Eunice & Nathaniel Jr. were baptized with their father Nathaniel in Rowley and Stephen probably was baptized there as well in 1729. from 1744 to 1747, Nathaniel had three children in Boxford, MA. There is a 15-year period in NH where he must have had Mary and a few other kids in Contoocook/Boscawen, NH. Abigail born in 1735 was the first child born in Contoocook and Alkanner was also born there.

96 – John Ash & Elizabeth Hoyt marriage 1757

New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947	
Name:	John Ash
Marriage Date:	10 Jun 1757
Marriage Place:	South Hampton, New Hampshire
Spouse Name:	Elisabeth Hoyt

Source Information: Ancestry.com. *New Hampshire, Marriage Records Index, 1637-1947* [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011. Original data: "New Hampshire Marriage Records 1637–1947." Index. FamilySearch, Salt Lake City, Utah, 2011. "New Hampshire Statewide Marriage Records 1637–1947," database, FamilySearch, 2009. New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records. "Marriage Records." New Hampshire Bureau of Vital Records and Health Statistics, Concord.

1323

he removed to Byfield (or Newbury) and took the oath of allegiance 1678. In 1681 he was called to court "with his partner, William Longfellow, ancestor of the poet," for slaughtering animals belonging to others and fined the value of same. In 1688 his tax was abated, and the constable wrote the name Danforth, though he was previously known as Danford. William married (first) at Ipswich, March 20, 1670, Hannah, daughter of pioneer Robert Kinsman, who was born at Ipswich about 1644. Her father left her by will, 1664, forty pounds. She died at New-bury, October 18, 1678, and he married (second) Sarah, daughter of Francis and Ann Thurloe, who deeded them land January 1, 1696. This land "William Danforth and wife Sarah sold in 1698." William's death occurred after March 27, 1721, when the sale of his wood-lot was recorded. Children by first marriage: William (?) and Mary, born September 19, 1673. By the second mar-riage: Richard, born in Newbury, January 31, 1679-80; John, December 8, 1681; Jonathan, May 18, 1685; Thomas, December 26, 1688, whose inventory showed that he owned land at Caseo Bay, in Falmouth; Francis, March 16, 1691; Joseph, May 12, 1694, and "perhaps Rebecca."

(II) John, third son of William and Sarah (Thurloe) Danforth, was born in Newbury, Massachusetts, December 8, 1681. The name of his first wife is unknown. He married (second) November 24, 1703, Doris White, a member of the Byfield church, in 1744. She died March 26, 1788, aged ninety or ninety-one. He died after two years of helplessness, October 1, 1772, aged nearly ninety-two. Children: Nathaniel, born 1703-04; Thomas, about 1705; William, about 1708; Samuel, December 11, 1715; John, February 17, 1720; Oliver, baptized December 24, 1720; Moses; Sarah, married James Head; Mary,

married James Gibson; Elizabeth.

(III) Nathaniel, eldest son of John and Doris (White) Danforth, was born in Newbury, 1703-04, was married in Boxford, October 8, 1724, to Priscilla Wycom. He was baptized an "adult" in Rowley, Massachusetts, December 3, 1727, and two of his children at the same time, and he probably resided there for a time. He removed to Contoocook, New Hampshire, as shown by land transactions, and was styled in the deed "husbandman." He was one of the Contoocook soldiers who petitioned for protection from the Indians, March 21, 1755. He removed to Boscawen, New Hampshire, before 1766, it

is stated. Among the names of first settlers at Boscawen, which was "granted 1733 under the name of Contoocook," were those of William and Nathaniel Danforth and probably Nathaniel (the son of William), moved to the part of the town then named Boscawen about 1766. Children of Nathaniel and Priscilla: Eunice and Nathaniel, baptized December 3, 1727; Stephen, baptized October 5, 1729; John and Jonathan, born in Boxford (Georgetown) January 14, baptized February 3, and died February 14, 1744; Hepsibah,

baptized February 22, 1746-47. (IV) Nathaniel (2), eldest son of Nathaniel (1) and Priscilla (Wycom) Danforth, was born in Rowley, Massachusetts, where he was baptized on the same day with his father and sister Eunice, December 3, 1727. He went with his father to New Hampshire when young, and it is a family tradition that he and his brother Stephen were soldiers of the revolutionary war. The record of his marriage does not appear, nor can the name of his wife be learned at this writing, but there is conclusive evidence of the birth of a son bearing his name. The repetition of Nathaniel for three generations has doubtless caused confusion, but the New Hampshire town records should be further consulted. It is testified by a daughter of Nathaniel of the fifth generation that her father, Dudley D., told her that "his father, grandfather and great-grandfather were all named Nathaniel." and as this Nathaniel of the fourth generation was the only one who went to New Hampshire, the record given is doubtless correct.

(V) Nathaniel (3), son of Nathaniel (2) Danforth, was born in Concord, New Hampshire, November 5, 1768, and married his first wife there, name unknown. After her death he left his two children with her family in Concord, and went to the Kennebec river, Maine, and settled at China. About 1800 he married (second) Ann Doe, who was born in China, November 28, 1776. They removed to Bangor, and thence to Argyle, Maine, where he died January 27, 1861, and his wife died January 11, 1854. Children by the first marriage: 1. Rufus, born in Concord, New Hampshire, unwarried and blind. 2. Lucy Hampshire, unmarried and blind. 2. Lucy, born in Concord, married Evans, of China, Maine. Children by second marriage: 3. Nathaniel, married and died in Argyle, and had four children: Waldo, Matilda, Addie, and P. Dutton, who died in the civil war. 4. Sophia, married Thomas Roberts, of Howland, Maine, and had three sons: Thomas,

31

FOURTH GENERATION.

Hoyt in Methuen at the time of the "Valuation of Towns" in 1771.

(43) VIII. Hopestill (or Hopes), b. Sep. 6, 1704; m. Timothy Pike, of Newbury, Aug. 4, 1726.

(44) IX. Miriam, b. Oct. 31, 1710; probably removed to Methuen and m. Richard Heath of Haverhill, April 9, 1730.

Children of (17) John³ and Elisabeth Hoyt.

(45) I. Lydia,⁴ b. June 15, 1686; m. Joseph Quinby, Jr., int. ent. July 10, 1717. John Blaisdell, their mother's husband, was appointed guardian of Lydia and Daniel, March 29, 1699.

(46) II. Mary, b. March 5, 1687-8; probably died young, as she is not mentioned in the appointment of a guardian, 1699, nor in the settlement of the estate, 1720.

(47) III. Daniel, b. March 2, 1689-90; m. Sarah Rowell, int. ent. Dec. 9, 1710 (107), and Elisabeth Baxter, July 24, 1729; d. March 3, 1742-3. His first wife, Sarah, d. Jan. 2, 1728-9; his second wife, Elisabeth, survived him. In the settlement of his father's estate, 1720 and 1722, Daniel had the homestead at Jamaica, on the road to Haverhill. His tombstone is still to be seen in the W. Amesbury cemetery. Will proved March 10, 1742-3. [Wid. m. Jacob Sargent, Dec. 22, 1746?]

Children of (19) Joseph³ and Dorothy Hoyt.

(48) I. John, b. July 2, 1703; m. Mary Eastman, of Salisbury, Dec. 15,† 1726 (115); d., intestate, in South Hampton, as early as 1754. He bought the shares of Mehitable, Joseph, and Dorothy, in his father's estate. [See (19) Joseph.³] John and wife, Mary, were dismissed from the first chh. in Amesbury (East Parish) to the South Hampton chh., March 18, 1743-4. His wife survived him. His children were all born in Amesbury—except, possibly, the youngest. Inventory dated April 19, 1754. Estate divided July, 1755.

(49) II. Mehetabel, b. Nov. 25, 1705; m. Jeremiah Flanders, of Salisbury, Dec. 29, 1726.

(50) III. Joseph, b. Jan. 10, 1707-8; m. Ann Pettingill, of Newbury, May 6, 1731 (122); d. 1778 or 9. He was a mast-maker, lived in Newbury, afterwards Newburyport. His sons, Joseph and Moses, were ap. adm. of his est., April, 1779, but the estate was settled by Moses, the surviving administrator, in 1794, after his wife's death. Perhaps the Ann Hoyt who died in N., Jan. 23, 1794, at the age of 96, may have been his wife, as Moses Hoyt was ap. adm. est. of his mother, Ann, Feb. 24, 1794.

(51) IV. EZEKIEL, b. Jan. 7, 1709-10; m. Rebecca Brown, of Newbury,

† Second Salis. chh. records. The town records of Salis. read Dec. 29, but Dec. 15 is undoubtedly correct.

^{*} Widow of Nicholas. Name spelled on different records in several different ways; as, Baxter, Bareta, Barstow, Barto, Bartow, Beorter, &c.
† Second Salis. chh. records. The town records of Salis. read Dec. 29, but Dec. 15

99 – Parentage of Joseph Blanchard II 1799:

Joseph Blanchard II was from Boscawen on his Andover marriage record. It is assumed that his father was Joseph Blanchard I, a resident of Boscawen. He was in Boscawen records as early as 1784, about 15 years before Joseph II was born. Joseph was most likely born in Boscawen as has his father. It is unfortunate that the town did not have more consistent recording practices, but it was very new and sparse.

100 – Parentage of Joseph Blanchard I 1778:

Joseph Blanchard I was in Boscawen as early as 1784 and was probably born there. It is assumed that his father was Simeon Blanchard, who was from Contoocook, which later became Boscawen. Simeon seems to be the only Blanchard having children at the time of Joseph's birth in that area. Only one of his kids' births was recorded and that was Judith Blanchard in 1784, 6 years after Joseph. Simeon's wife was Dorothy Elliott, as is found on Judith's birth recording. Benjamin, husband of Sarah Burbank, was most likely Joseph's brother, a year or two older or younger. It is assumed that Joseph also married into the Burbank family, having Hannah as his wife, being that the availability was limited and the two families had relations.

101 – Parentage of Simeon Blanchard 1757:

Simeon Blanchard of Boscawen was born in either Boscawen or a nearby town. He was most likely the brother of Peter & Benjamin Blanchard. Peter was a private in 1777 and so he was born about 1755. Benjamin was married to a woman born in 1758, which was probably his birth year minus a few. Col. Joseph Blanchard of Dunstable had been in the area in the 1750's, but his children are well documented as being born elsewhere. Just across the Contoocook River from Boscawen is Canterbury. In Canterbury, a Benjamin Blanchard Jr. is found having several sons in the Revolution. Two were named Peter & Simon. Benjamin in the Boscawen records was probably the first-born son, who may have been just too old to be considered for the Revolution. Benjamin Sr. was in Canterbury as early as 1745 & was killed in an Indian raid in 1746. It seems from the histories that a Richard and Sarah Blanchard (m. 1719 in Durham) moved from Oyster River/Durham to Dover briefly. From Dover they went to Canterbury in 1733. Benjamin Jr. is assumed to be the son of Richard & Sarah Blanchard. Benjamin, father of Simeon, married in 1739 to Bridget Fitzgerald in Rumford (Concord). The groom was of Canterbury and the bride of Contoocook (Boscawen). Marriage from The Granite monthly magazine in volume 14.

102 – Elliots in the History of Durham p. 189

ELLIOT

There were baptized by the Rev. Hugh Adams, 21 Dec. 1722, Mary, wife of Francis Elliot, and John and Francis, infant sons of Francis Elliot.

Anne Eliot, daughter of William and Anne, was baptized 2 March 1720/1. Sarah Eliot, wife of Robert, was baptized 19 July 1729.

Francis Eliot held some small town office in 1748. This may have been Francis, Jr.

John Elliot, doubtless son of Francis, was tythingman in 1758, surveyor of highways in 1764, and lot-layer in 1765. He married Ruth, daughter of Jacob and Mercy (Clough) Flanders of South Hampton, and moved to Boscawen about 1765. Children were John, Nicholas, Robert, Rhoda, Olive, and Joanna.

*Although Dorothy is not listed as a child of John & Ruth Elliot, they were the Elliots in Boscawen having children in her age group. For that reason it is assumed that she was their daughter.

103 – Ben Blanchard & Brid. FitzGerald mar. in Gran. Mon. vol.14 p.52

Intentions of Marriage between Benjamin Blanchard of Canterbury and Bridget Fitzgerald of Contoocook were posted up at the Meeting House Door in Rumford on the 26th Day of March 1739.

Intentions of Marriage between Daniel Manning of Charlestown and Elizabeth Abbott of Rumford were posted up at the Meeting House Door in s^d Rumford on the 19th Day of November 1738.

Marriages returned by the Rev^d M^r Timothy Walker^{*} on the Twenty Third Day of September 1735, viz^t.

Stephen Farington and Apphia Bradley both of Rumford were married the 28th Day of August 1732.

^{*} Rev. Timothy Walker was the first settled pastor in Penacook. He was a native of Woburn, Mass., born 1705; a graduate of Harvard College in 1725. He was ordained November 18, 1730, and continued in the pastorate until his death, September 1, 1782.